

# TAKEAWAYS FROM A TIME OF INCREASED FRICTION: SOUTH KOREA-JAPAN SECURITY COOPERATION FROM 2015 TO PRESENT

By Naoko Aoki

#### **ABSTRACT**

South Korea and Japan share common challenges and liberal democratic values but have been unable to build a close security relationship, due mainly to their political differences. This paper examines the two countries' defense cooperation in the bilateral, trilateral, and multilateral arenas over the past six years to explore how the external security environment, as well as bilateral political problems, have affected their joint activities. The paper's analysis shows that defense cooperation between South Korea and Japan is not always a binary choice between full cooperation or no cooperation. The two countries not only weigh external threats and bilateral problems, but also ponder such factors as U.S. encouragement to adjust the scope of their cooperation. The paper also shows that while the main constraint for security cooperation between South Korea and Japan is their historical animosity, in recent years, frictions involving the countries' armed forces have become a new reason for limiting cooperation. As a result, grassroots military-to-military exchanges between the two countries, which in the past continued despite political problems, have largely stopped since late 2018. The paper concludes by proposing that South Korea and Japan work to restore routine bilateral working-level exchanges. It also recommends that the United States continue to urge the two countries to cooperate, and that multilateral exercises be employed as forums for cooperation between the two armed forces, as that is an area that is least impacted by bilateral problems.

**Key Words:** South Korea-Japan relations, security cooperation, military exercises, historical problems, United States

#### INTRODUCTION1

South Korea and Japan face common threats and share important traits such as liberal democratic values, but their security cooperation has been less than robust. The two countries were slow to establish a defense relationship, and while cooperation has expanded over the years, it remains curiously limited in many ways for two neighbors with significant similarities.

The limitation is particularly visible in South Korea and Japan's bilateral security relationship. High-level defense exchanges between the two countries began 14 years after the normalization of diplomatic relations in 1965, when the Japanese Defense Agency director general visited South Korea. While the countries have since then expanded the scope of their defense relations to include a variety of lower-level exchanges, cooperation has developed with ebbs and flows and has mainly focused on activities that do not involve operationalized exercises.<sup>2</sup>

The trilateral security relationship involving South Korea and Japan along with their ally, the United States, also developed slowly, but followed a more linear development path. It deepened after the three countries' defense ministers met in 2009, against the backdrop of increasing North Korean

Naoko Aoki, Ph.D., is a research associate at the Center for International and Security Studies at Maryland and an adjunct professor at American University. The views expressed are solely those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of any organizations they are affiliated with. This paper is the 121st in KEl's Academic Paper Series. As part of this program, KEl commissions and distributes up to ten papers per year on original subjects of current interest to over 5,000 Korea watchers, government officials, think tank experts, and scholars around the United States and the world. At the end of the year, these papers are compiled and published in KEl's On Korea volume. For more information, please visit <a href="https://www.keia.org/aps\_on\_korea">www.keia.org/aps\_on\_korea</a>.



nuclear and missile capabilities. The first trilateral joint exercise took place in June 2012, and the three countries have carried out multiple exercises together since then.<sup>3</sup>

South Korea and Japan also began working side-by-side in multilateral exercises in 1990. The South Korean public had misgivings about the country's military working with its Japanese counterpart when they did so for the first time at RIMPAC (Rim of the Pacific Exercises) 1990 led by the United States.<sup>4</sup> But since then, the two countries have regularly participated in the biennial exercises and have also taken part in other multilateral exercises, such as Cobra Gold, which is co-hosted by the United States and Thailand.

The slow and uneven progress of South Korea-Japan security cooperation reflects the volatile political relationship between the two, particularly over Japan's 35-year colonization of the Korean Peninsula. The past six years have been an especially turbulent time for security cooperation between the two countries. During this time, political relations between South Korea and Japan initially saw new hopes for improvement, but also deteriorated to their worst in decades over issues related to history. Meanwhile, the North Korean nuclear and missile threat increased to an unprecedented level before easing somewhat.

This paper examines bilateral, trilateral, and multilateral defense cooperation between South Korea and Japan from 2015 to the present to better understand how motivating and inhibiting factors affected their activities (see Appendix for a full list of activities observed). Security cooperation between South Korea and Japan is important not only for deterring the threat from North Korea but also to prepare for any contingency on the Korean Peninsula. Should there be such an event, U.S. forces based in Japan would respond to it and additional U.S. troops would also likely flow through Japan.<sup>5</sup> In addition, South Korea and Japan's defense cooperation could help shape the region's security environment, coming at a time when concern about the rise of China is increasing among liberal democracies.

This paper is organized into three main sections. The first is a brief overview of the factors that affect defense cooperation between South Korea and Japan. The second divides the past six years into four time periods that saw differing combinations of bilateral political problems as well as the North Korean threat. The factors that motivated or constrained collaboration are examined for the bilateral, trilateral, and multilateral security cooperation in each time

period. While South Korean and Japanese armed forces may not always come into close contact during large-scale multilateral exercises, they have participated in smaller-scale multilateral exercises that involve only a handful of countries, which will be noted in more detail below. The paper concludes with policy recommendations.

The paper's analysis shows that defense cooperation between South Korea and Japan is not always a binary choice between full cooperation and no cooperation. The two countries not only weigh external threats and bilateral problems, but also consider factors such as U.S. encouragement to adjust the scope of their cooperation. The paper also shows that while the main constraint for security cooperation between South Korea and Japan is their historical animosity, in recent years, friction involving the countries' armed forces has become a reason for limiting cooperation. As a result, grassroots military-to-military exchanges between the two countries, which in the past continued despite political problems, have largely been halted since late 2018. This means that the long-held view that cooperation between South Korean and Japanese working-level defense officials incurs fewer difficulties than higher-level exchanges may no longer be true.6

The paper proposes that South Korea and Japan work to restore routine bilateral working-level exchanges. It also recommends that the United States continue to encourage the two countries to cooperate, and that multilateral exercises be utilized as forums for cooperation between the two armed forces, as that is an area that is least impacted by bilateral problems.

## FACTORS AFFECTING SOUTH KOREA-JAPAN DEFENSE COOPERATION

At the top of the list of factors that constrain South Korea-Japan defense cooperation is the countries' historical animosity. While problems go back to the Japanese invasion of Korea in the 16<sup>th</sup> century, the 1910-1945 Japanese colonization of the Korean Peninsula evokes particularly strong emotions. Memories of Japan's conscription of Korean laborers as well as the forced mobilization of women to serve as sex slaves for Japanese troops run deep and have yet to heal. Given the role of the Japanese military in the colonization of the Korean Peninsula, South Koreans remain particularly suspicious of any activities undertaken by the Japanese Self-Defense Forces (SDF).



Another important flashpoint between the two countries that inhibits cooperation is their longstanding dispute over the ownership of the Liancourt Rocks, known as Dokdo in South and North Korea and Takeshima in Japan.<sup>7</sup> The issue has been highly politicized over the last two decades, with South Korean political leaders visiting the islets and Japanese local authorities designating a "Takeshima Day" to highlight the issue.<sup>8</sup>

At times, the armed forces of the two countries have become the central players of bilateral disputes, which, in turn, interfere with cooperation. For example, when South Korean troops participating in a U.N. peacekeeping operation in South Sudan in 2013 found themselves with a limited supply of ammunition, Japan provided ammunition to the South Koreans through the United Nations. That was met with heavy criticism from the South Korean public, which remains sensitive to any cooperation between the two armed forces, and South Korea returned the 10,000 rounds that Japan supplied.9 Another notable controversy took place in October 2018, when the South Korean navy asked its Japanese counterpart not to fly the "Rising Sun" flag, the Japanese Maritime Self Defense Force (JMSDF) ensign, during an international fleet review in South Korea. This led to Japanese withdrawal from the event. 10 The flag is controversial in South Korea because it was used by the Imperial Japanese navy during World War II. Although the JMSDF had flown the ensign in past events, the new South Korean navy request came amid increased criticisms from citizens' groups.11 Yet another controversy took place in December 2018, when a South Korean destroyer allegedly directed its targeting radar at a Japanese surveillance aircraft, an act that can be considered only a step away from firing on the plane. South Korea denied the allegation, saying that the South Korean warship used an optical camera on the Japanese plane, which it spotted while trying to come to the aid of a North Korean fishing boat in distress.<sup>12</sup>

On the other hand, there are external threats that motivate South Korea and Japan to cooperate militarily. The main reason for cooperation thus far has been the threat posed by North Korea, which has markedly increased its nuclear and missile capabilities over the last 20 years. North Korea now has missiles capable of reaching a variety of targets in both countries.<sup>13</sup>

Despite China's increasingly belligerent behavior in the region, a question mark remains suspended over the extent to which China belongs in the same category as North Korea. The relationships South Korea and Japan have with China differ, and that divergence is growing. South Korea, having a much closer economic relationship with China than Japan, often faces a complicated balancing act of ensuring economic and security interests simultaneously. <sup>14</sup> Japan has a territorial dispute with China and worries about China's incursions into waters and airspace near disputed islets, which have increased over the years.

Another external factor that facilitates South Korea-Japan defense cooperation is U.S. encouragement. While South Korea and Japan do not have a formal security partnership, the two countries are both close military allies of the United States, which has repeatedly facilitated cooperation between its two allies.<sup>15</sup>

## SOUTH KOREA-JAPAN DEFENSE COOPERATION FROM LATE 2015 TO PRESENT

# From the "Comfort Women" Agreement in 2015 to the Signing of the General Security of Military Information Agreement (GSOMIA) in 2016

Relations between South Korea and Japan were severely strained in the early 2010s due to a series of bilateral disputes. This included South Korean President Lee Myungbak's visit to the disputed Liancourt Rocks in 2012, which was seen by Japan as a provocative act, and Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe's official visit in 2013 to the Yasukuni Shrine, which angered South Koreans because it enshrines Class A war criminals among Japan's war-dead. So tense were the relations that the two countries suspended summit talks for over three years, resuming them only in November 2015.

But new hope for improvement in South Korea-Japan relations emerged when President Park Geun-hye, Lee's successor, and Abe reached a breakthrough agreement in December 2015 on the issue of Korean women who were forced into sexual slavery by Japanese authorities in World War II. Under the agreement, Japan issued an apology and promised to provide funds to a foundation established by the South Korean government that would help surviving "comfort women." At the time of the agreement's announcement, the two governments said they considered it to be a "final and irreversible resolution" to one of the thorniest of history-related problems between the two countries.<sup>18</sup>



More progress in bilateral relations was made in November 2016 when South Korea and Japan signed a military intelligence sharing agreement. The conclusion of the General Security of Military Information Agreement (GSOMIA) was the culmination of years of ups and downs in negotiations. The two governments first agreed to work on the deal in 2011, against the background of North Korea's attack on the South Korean corvette Cheonan and shelling of Yeonpyeong Island in 2010, which resulted in the deaths of South Korean soldiers and civilians. The collaboration made sense, as it would bring together South Korea's strength in human intelligence regarding North Korea and Japan's established ability to use intelligence satellites to gain information on North Korea. The move to cooperate gained further momentum after North Korea launched a satellite into space in 2012.19

The two countries came close to concluding the agreement in 2012, but South Korea pulled out at the last moment. That development followed a backlash in South Korea, partly because of public sentiment against Japan, but also because of criticism directed against South Korean President Lee's handling of the sensitive agreement. The Korean National Assembly criticized the Lee administration for what it perceived as a process that lacked transparency.<sup>20</sup>

Two years after the sudden pullout, South Korea and Japan took a step toward greater cooperation by reaching an agreement to share information through the United States on North Korean nuclear and missile threats.<sup>21</sup> GSOMIA, which allows the countries to directly share military intelligence, was finally signed in November 2016, against the backdrop of better relations between the two countries. The two countries first shared information based on the agreement in December 2016.

South Korean and Japanese armed forces also began a new trilateral exercise with the United States in the same time frame. The three countries held the first Pacific Dragon anti-ballistic missile exercises in June 2016, followed by another round of the missile-tracking exercise later that year, to improve trilateral coordination against the North Korean missile threat.<sup>22</sup>

South Korea and Japan also held regular bilateral activities and participated in multilateral exercises during this time frame. This included biennial search and rescue exercises carried out by the two navies. The exercises began in 1999 as part of a warming of relations following a joint declaration issued by South Korean President Kim Dae-jung and Japanese Prime Minister Keizo Obuchi aimed at putting the countries' relations on a new footing.<sup>23</sup> South Korean and Japanese defense ministers held talks four times in 2016, and military officials of varying ranks paid reciprocal visits, which had become routine. South Korean and Japanese armed forces also joined multiple multilateral exercises such as the U.S.-sponsored Red Flag Alaska exercise, RIMPAC, and Cobra Gold exercise.<sup>24</sup>

A closer look at South Korea-Japan security cooperation during this time frame shows that the improvement in relations between South Korea and Japan was an important factor that contributed to the signing of the GSOMIA, which was the first and thus far only military agreement between the two countries. But it is important to note that the North Korean threat also played an important role in driving the two countries to work together. North Korea, under leader Kim Jong Un, was increasing its efforts to improve its missile arsenal, test-firing 15 short-range ballistic missiles in 2015, and then test-firing 23 missiles of varying ranges and launching a satellite launch vehicle in 2016.<sup>25</sup> The North Korea threat was particularly important for encouraging trilateral defense cooperation, which included a new type of exercise specifically designed to counter missiles fired by hostile actors. In short, cooperation during this period was both motivated by the North Korean threat and assisted by an improvement in bilateral relations.

#### "Fire and Fury" in 2017

The goodwill between South Korea and Japan eroded significantly in 2017. By early 2017, the "comfort women" agreement was facing strong opposition, particularly from the South Korean public which believed survivors were not adequately consulted during the negotiations. In January 2017, South Korean activists erected a statue of a "comfort woman" in front of the Japanese consulate in Busan. Japan saw this as a breach of the agreement and recalled its ambassador to Seoul for three months, the longest time since the normalization of their relations in 1965. The South Koreans, meanwhile, were angered by a visit to the Yasukuni Shrine in December 2016 by Japanese Defense Minister Tomomi Inada. The visit also frustrated American military officials who were trying to foster trilateral defense cooperation in the face of the North Korean threat.



Meanwhile, tensions over North Korea reached a new high in 2017, following the country's first test-firings of an intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) that put the continental United States within range. U.S. President Donald Trump responded to the July test-firings of the Hwasong-14 by saying that North Korea would elicit "fire and fury" like it has never seen if it does not stop threatening the United States.<sup>29</sup> In addition, Trump tweeted that "military solutions are now fully in place, locked and loaded, should North Korea act unwisely."30 In response, the North Korean military issued an unusually specific warning against Guam, saying that it was examining a plan that would make "an enveloping strike" on the island with simultaneous launchings of four intermediate-range missiles.31 Despite economic and military pressure from the United States, North Korea conducted its sixth nuclear test in September and test-fired its most powerful ICBM Hwasong-15 in November.

Against this backdrop, South Korea and Japan increased their defense cooperation. In addition to holding two routine in-person talks, the two countries' defense ministers held four telephone discussions that year. Defense officials from South Korea, Japan, and the United States also held frequent talks at various levels, both in person and over the phone.

The most notable aspect of defense cooperation between South Korea and Japan in 2017 was the increase in trilateral exercises. In addition to the five joint exercises held throughout the year, the three countries held multiple "show of force" flights over the Korean Peninsula that were meant to demonstrate the countries' capability and resolve to counter any threat from North Korea. But the deterioration in relations between South Korea and Japan manifested itself in subtle ways during the trilateral cooperation. For example, South Korean and Japanese aircraft escorted U.S. planes separately during trilateral flights on the Korean Peninsula, because South Korea and Japan could not agree to have their aircraft seen together in the same photograph. 33

South Korean and Japanese armed forces joined the routine multilateral exercises in 2017, including the RIMPAC and Red Flag Alaska exercises held in June.

South Korean and Japanese activities during this period show that the North Korean threat drove the two countries to increase their defense cooperation, both bilaterally and trilaterally, despite strains in their relations. But at times, tensions in bilateral relations prevented the two countries

from cooperating to the full extent possible, as can be seen in the case of the trilateral "show of force" flights. This demonstrates that while South Korea and Japan do not always completely stop their defense cooperation because of bilateral problems, they could reduce the scope of that cooperation because of them.

# From the Flare-up Over South Korean Court Order on Forced Laborers in 2018 to Continued Bilateral Tensions in 2019

Relations between South Korea and Japan further deteriorated in 2018. This began in late 2018, when a South Korean court ordered a Japanese company to pay compensation for Koreans who were forced to work in its factories during World War II.<sup>34</sup> The move drew sharp criticisms from Japan, which insists that the 1965 treaty that normalized relations between the two countries settled all such issues. Under the treaty, Japan provided \$300 million in grants and \$200 million in long-term, low-interest loans to South Korea, which contributed to the country's economic development.<sup>35</sup> South Korean President Moon Jae-in's position was that the decision of the courts should be respected.

The two countries' relations worsened further in the summer of 2019, after Japan imposed a series of export restrictions against South Korea. South Korea interpreted the Japanese action as retaliation against Seoul's handling of the history-related dispute.<sup>36</sup> Shortly afterward, South Korea gave the three months' notice required for its withdrawal from GSOMIA. However, South Korea reversed its decision shortly before it took effect in November 2019, in large part due to U.S. pressure to maintain the intelligence-sharing pact.<sup>37</sup>

This was also a time when the two countries' armed forces became the main protagonists in some of the disputes between the two countries. The "Rising Flag" incident in October 2018 and the "radar lock" controversy in December 2018, noted above, significantly cooled the two forces' desire to cooperate with each other.

Meanwhile, tensions over North Korea subsided in 2018. From early that year, North Korea conducted a series of frenetic diplomatic activities that began with accepting a South Korean invitation to participate in the Pyeongchang Winter Olympics. Subsequently, North Korea's Kim held summit talks with his counterparts from the United States, South Korea, China, and Russia. Another important



development took place in April 2018 when North Korea announced that it was refraining from nuclear tests as well as the test-firings of long-range missiles. As of August 2021, North Korea has maintained that self-imposed moratorium, although it resumed test-launches of shortrange ballistic missiles in 2019, conducting more than 25 launches of missiles of varying capabilities that are likely to complicate the South Korean and Japanese ballistic missile defense systems.<sup>38</sup>

Despite the political problems, higher-level South Korean and Japanese defense officials held regular talks both bilaterally and trilaterally with the United States. The meetings were held on the sidelines of two conferences in Southeast Asia, one hosted by the London-based think tank International Institute of Strategic Studies (IISS), and another that brought together participants of the ASEAN Defense Ministers' Meeting Plus (ADMM Plus). Reflecting the strained relations, the bilateral defense ministers' talks held at the IISS conference were downgraded to "informal" status.<sup>39</sup>

Other types of bilateral defense cooperation suffered during this time. One of the most significant developments was the possible unraveling of GSOMIA. This would have stopped South Korea and Japan from directly sharing intelligence, although they could have continued to do so through the United States. South Korea ultimately reversed its decision after coming under pressure from the United States. 40 South Korea and Japan have continued to exchange sensitive military information, doing so twice in 2018 and eight times in the first eight months of 2019.41

Unlike the higher-level talks, grassroots-level bilateral exchanges including port calls and routine visits by military officials stopped after the "radar-lock" incident in December 2018. In another sign of tensions, Japan did not invite South Korea to an international fleet review that it hosted in 2019, even though it invited China. The two armed forces also did not hold their biennial search-and-rescue exercises in 2019. This was the second known cancellation since 2001, when South Korea postponed the drill due to a dispute over the Japanese Education Ministry's approval of a nationalistic publisher's textbook, which was controversial because of its treatment of Japan's wartime actions. While talks between working level officials during this time frame were not halted completely, they were held fewer times than normal, with only one directors' level meeting taking place in 2019.

In contrast, South Korean and Japanese armed forces participated actively in multilateral exercises. They not only took part in routine activities but also joined in new efforts such as the Pacific Vanguard, a four-country maritime exercise with the United States and Australia that was launched in 2019.<sup>44</sup> South Korea and Japan also participated in the Enforcement Coordination Cell (ECC), which was established in 2018 as part of an effort to coordinate information on North Korea's violations of U.N. sanctions. The ECC is headquartered aboard the *USS Blue Ridge*, flagship of the 7<sup>th</sup> fleet based in Yokosuka, Japan, and brings together the United States and its "Five Eyes" partners, Australia, Canada, New Zealand, and the United Kingdom, in addition to its two Asian allies and France.<sup>45</sup>

The pattern of South Korean and Japanese behavior during this time shows that U.S. encouragement for the two countries to cooperate can have a significant impact. For example, GSOMIA was saved at least partly due to U.S. pressure on South Korea not to abandon the agreement. The regular trilateral defense ministers' talks also ensured that a venue for contact between the South Korean and Japanese defense ministers was maintained. The trilateral talks may also have encouraged the two defense ministers to meet separately beforehand to prevent the souring of bilateral relations from impacting trilateral cooperation.

Examination of this period also shows that a series of disputes between the South Korean and Japanese armed forces was a major reason to curtail working-level cooperation. In the past, exchanges at the working-level continued even when higher-level talks were more susceptible to political winds. He are the "radar lock" incident in December 2018, there have been no reciprocal port calls, which had become routine in recent decades. The last such event took place when South Korean ships and cadets visited Japan in November 2018. Largely absent also from late 2018 are exchanges of cadet officers and joint staff college students, which had also become frequent over the last two decades and continued even when overall relations were strained.

Another characteristic of this period is that despite their bilateral problems, South Korea and Japan not only continued to participate in routine multilateral military cooperation but also began new types of exercises and operations in a multilateral format. In short, South Korea and Japan dramatically reduced bilateral working-level



cooperation due to their problems during this time frame but continued their trilateral cooperation and broadened multilateral collaboration.

#### From COVID-19 in 2020 to August 2021

The COVID-19 pandemic that spread worldwide in early 2020 disrupted many international activities, including defense cooperation. South Korea and Japan did not hold military exchanges or bilateral high-level talks in this time frame. But the pandemic alone does not explain the lack of bilateral interaction, as both South Korea and Japan held military exercises with the United States.<sup>49</sup> The three countries' working-level defense officials and military chiefs of staff also held talks in 2020.<sup>50</sup> Moreover, the two countries continued to participate in multilateral exercises in 2020, including RIMPAC, Cobra Gold, and Pacific Vanguard.

Also notable is the fact that the Japanese armed forces actively held exercises with countries other than South Korea. For example, the Japanese SDF held four bilateral exercises with its Australian counterpart in 2020.<sup>51</sup> It also held joint activities with foreign forces at a pace of twice a week since the beginning of 2021.<sup>52</sup> Japan's choice of partners for cooperation appears to reflect its increasing concern about China's activities near the Taiwan Strait as well as the disputed Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands in the East China Sea. This could mean that Japan does not see South Korea as an indispensable partner with whom it needs to cooperate, despite bilateral problems, to counter the threat of China.

The North Korean threat during this time continued, albeit at a lower level of intensity compared to previous years, as the country closed itself off from the world after the emergence of COVID-19. North Korea continued with its efforts to improve its missile arsenal, conducting nine test-firings of short-range ballistic missiles between 2020 and early 2021.

## CONCLUSIONS AND POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

The examination of six years of South Korea-Japan defense cooperation shows that while the North Korean threat incentivizes defense cooperation between South Korea and Japan, bilateral problems constrain its depth and scope. South Korea and Japan either expanded or reduced their security cooperation depending on how much weight they placed on the North Korean threat, their own bilateral problems and, at times, U.S. pressure for them to cooperate.

Meanwhile, security cooperation in a multilateral format proved not to be as sensitive to the impact of bilateral problems, even when it includes fewer countries, such as the four-country cooperation among South Korea, Japan, the United States and Australia.

While it is important for the two countries to remove or at least reduce the impact of the main obstacle to defense cooperation, namely their historical animosity, that is likely to take time. Still, there are policy implications that can be drawn from the analysis that could be useful for the immediate future.

The first is the importance of getting South Korean and Japanese working-level cooperation back on track. The loss of trust between the two armed forces is worrisome not only because they are responsible for responding to any crisis, but also because they tend to see the value of bilateral defense cooperation more than others. While the halt in military exchanges coincided with the COVID-19 pandemic, the central problem remains bilateral issues. The South Korean and Japanese governments should consider reinstating some of the exchanges that have not taken place in recent years.

The second is the importance of the role played by the United States. The United States has been key in maintaining both trilateral and bilateral cooperation between South Korea and Japan. This can be seen in the case of GSOMIA. The United States not only brokered the initial agreement, but also played a crucial role in preventing the cancellation of the military intelligence sharing pact between South Korea and Japan. The United States should continue encouraging the two countries to cooperate in areas big and small.

The third is the importance of the multilateral format of cooperation. While not all multilateral exercises involve close contact between South Korea and Japan, this is an area that has been expanded despite the deterioration in South Korea-Japan relations. This format should be utilized to encourage a deeper form of cooperation between the two countries' armed forces.

To date, China has not been a main reason for South Korea-Japan defense cooperation or their trilateral military collaboration with the United States. Whether China will become a motivating factor is an important question, as that may tip the scale in favor of more defense cooperation. If not, South Korea-Japan security cooperation will likely face an even bumpier path ahead.



#### APPENDIX. TABLE OF SOUTH KOREA-JAPAN DEFENSE COOPERATION (2015-AUGUST 2021)

Year	Bilateral defense cooperation and notable cancellations	Trilateral Defense Cooperation	South Korea and Japanese Participation in Multilateral Defense Exercises
2021		APRIL  • Military chiefs of staff meet in Hawaii	AUGUST  • SEACAT 21  JULY  • Talisman Sabre  JUNE  • US, Australia, Japan and South Korea joint exercise  • Red Flag Alaska
2020		NOVEMBER  May  May  12th Defense Trilateral Talks  APRIL  Pacific Dragon (reported by South Korean media)	SEPTEMBER  • Pacific Vanguard  AUGUST  • RIMPAC  JULY  • Operation Atalanta  APRIL  • Multilateral anti-piracy drill  JANUARY  • Sea Dragon (first time for South Korea)  • Cobra Gold 20
2019	NOVEMBER  Defense ministers' talks in Bangkok on the sidelines of 6th ADMM plus, Directors' level meeting South Korea announces it will keep GSOMIA  OCTOBER GSOMIA information sharing GSOMIA information sharing SEPTEMBER Japan does not invite South Korea for international naval fleet review	NOVEMBER  • Defense ministers' meeting in Thailand  • Military chiefs of staff video conference  OCTOBER  • Military chiefs of staff meeting in Washington DC	SEPTEMBER • ADMM-plus PKO exercise



Year	Bilateral defense cooperation and notable cancellations	Trilateral Defense Cooperation	South Korea and Japanese Participation in Multilateral Defense Exercises
2019 (cont.)	OSOMIA information sharing     South Korea announces it will withdraw from GSOMIA  JULY     GSOMIA information sharing		JULY  • ADMM-plus humanitarian and disaster rescue exercise  • South Korea-hosted PSI Eastern Endeavor 19
	JUNE • Defense ministers' talks at Shangri-la dialogue	Defense ministers' meeting on the sidelines of the Shangri-la dialogue, June 2019  MAY     Defense officials' working-level meeting	JUNE  • Red Flag Alaska • Khaan Quest  MAY • Pacific Vanguard
	FEBRUARY  • Japan announces it is not sending its helicopter carrier on a port call to South Korea		MARCH • MEDEX 2019  JANUARY • Cobra Gold 19
2018	DECEMBER  Japan accuses South Korean military of locking its targeting radar at a Japanese surveillance aircraft  NOVEMBER  South Korean ships and cadets make port call to Sasebo, Japan  OCTOBER  JMSDF official participates in South Korean symposium  Defense ministers' talks on sidelines of ADMM plus  JMSDF withdraws from international fleet review in South Korea after being asked not to fly its ensign  SEPTEMBER  Military chiefs of staff hold video conference	OCTOBER  • Defense ministers' meeting on sidelines of ADMM-plus • Military chiefs of staff meeting in Washington  JULY • Trilateral WMD exercise as part of Pacific Shield  JUNE • Defense ministers' meeting on sidelines of Shangri-la  MAY • Military chiefs of staff' meeting in Hawaii	SEPTEMBER • Enforcement Coordination Cell  JULY • Pacific Shield 18  JUNE • RIMPAC 2018, June-August • Khaan Quest



Year	Bilateral defense cooperation and notable cancellations	Trilateral Defense Cooperation	South Korea and Japanese Participation in Multilateral Defense Exercises
2018 (cont.)	APRIL     South Korean Army chief of staff visits Japan      MARCH     11th South Korea-Japan security talks in Tokyo	MARCH  • Defense working-level meeting in Washington DC	APRIL  • Japan sends observers to ADMM-plus  JANUARY  • Nimble Titan  • Cobra Gold 18
2017	Navy SAREX in area near Yokosuka, Japan     South Korean Navy's visit to Yokosuka, Japan      OCTOBER     JMSDF visit to South Korea     Defense ministers' talks on sidelines of 4th ADMM-plus	DECEMBER  Trilateral joint exercise Director-general level video conference US bombers fly with Japanese and South Korean jets  OCTOBER Trilateral joint exercise Military chiefs of staff meeting in Hawaii Defense ministers' meeting at ADMM plus Show of force flights	
	SEPTEMBER     JSDF chief of staff visits South Korea     Defense ministers' telephone talks     JGSDF chief visit to South Korea	SEPTEMBER  Show of force flights Director-general level video conference  AUGUST Show of force flights Director-general level video conference	
	JULY • Defense ministers' telephone talks	JULY  • Director-general level video conference	JULY • Khaan Quest, July-August
	JUNE  • Defense ministers' meeting on sidelines of Shangri-la conference  MAY  • Defense ministers' telephone talks	Defense ministers' meeting on the sidelines of the Shangri-la dialogue      MAY     Military chiefs of staff telephone conference	JUNE • Red Flag Alaska
		APRIL     Trilateral joint exercise     Defense working-level meeting in Tokyo	APRIL  • Multilateral anti-piracy exercise
	MARCH • Defense ministers' telephone talks	MARCH • Trilateral joint exercise	MARCH  • Pacific Partnership, March-May  • Global Peace Operations Initiative March-April



Year	Bilateral defense cooperation and notable cancellations	Trilateral Defense Cooperation	South Korea and Japanese Participation in Multilateral Defense Exercises
2017 (cont.)	• South Korean Army officer visits Japan	JANUARY  • Trilateral joint exercise	JANUARY  • Cobra Gold, January-February
2016	• First sharing of information about North Korea through GSOMIA  NOVEMBER • GSOMIA approved by South Korean cabinet  SEPTEMBER • Defense ministers hold telephone talks • Defense ministry officials meet at 5th Seoul Defense Dialogue  JULY • South Korean Navy makes port call to Atsugi, Japan	DECEMBER  • Defense working-level talks  NOVEMBER  • Missile-tracking exercise  OCTOBER  • Military chiefs of staff meeting in Washington DC  • Counter-WMD exercise  SEPTEMBER  • Director general-level video conference	OCTOBER  • Red Flag exercise  SEPTEMBER  • ADMM-Plus humanitarian and disaster relief
	JUNE  • Defense ministers' meeting on sidelines of Shangri-la dialogue  • JMSDF official visits South Korea  MAY  • JGSDF official visits South Korea  • JMSDF participates in South Korea-hosted West Pacific submarine SAREX  APRIL  • South Korean joint chief of staff visits Japan  MARCH  • JSMDF chief of staff visits South Korea	Defense ministers' meeting on sidelines of Shangri-la dialogue     Missile-tracking exercise (Pacific Dragon)	• RIMPAC, June-August • Pacific Partnership, June-August  MAY • ADMM Plus anti-terrorism exercise • West Pacific submarine exercise
	FEBRUARY  • Defense ministers' telephone conversation  JANUARY  • Defense ministers' telephone conversation	PEBRUARY     Director general -level video conference     Military chiefs of staff video conference  JANUARY     Director general-level video conference	FEBRUARY  • Nimble Titan  JANUARY  • Cobra Gold, January-February



Year	Bilateral defense cooperation and notable cancellations	Trilateral Defense Cooperation	South Korea and Japanese Participation in Multilateral Defense Exercises
2015	NOVEMBER  • South Korean navy band participates in JSDF music event  OCTOBER  • South Korea sends navy vessel to the Japanese international naval fleet review for the first time in 13 years  • JASDF chief of staff visits South Korea  • Joint military SAREX  • Defense ministers' meeting in South Korea  • Japanese defense vice minister visits South Korea  SEPTEMBER  • Defense vice minister-level meeting in Seoul  AUGUST  • 21st Director-level dialogue in Seoul  MAY  • Defense ministers' meeting on sidelines of Shangri-la dialogue  APRIL  • 10th South Korea-Japan security dialogue in Seoul	OCTOBER  • Trilateral SAREX October 19, 2015  MAY  • Defense ministers' meeting on sidelines of Shangri-la dialogue  APRIL  • Defense working-level meeting in Washington DC	AUGUST • Red flag Alaska • Global Peace Operations Initiative  MAY • Pacific Partnership, May-August
			Cobra Gold

Note: The information is based on official documents as well as media reports. Please note that not all exercises and meetings are announced or reported.

JSDF = Japan Self-Defense Force

JMSDF = Japan Maritime Self-Defense Force

JGSDF = Japan Ground Self-Defense Force

JASDF = Japan Air Self-Defense Force

SAREX = search and rescue exercises

WMD = weapons of mass destruction



#### **ENDNOTES**

- <sup>1</sup> The author thanks the two U.S. military officers who graciously shared their time with me. The author also thanks Shane Kim of the University of Southern California for contributing to the research. However, any errors are my own.
- <sup>2</sup> Ryo Hinata-Yamaguchi, "Completing the U.S.-Japan-Korea Alliance Triangle: Prospects and Issues in Japan-Korea Security Cooperation," *The Korean Journal of Defense Analysis* 28, no. 3 (September 2016): 384. For lack of qualitative progress in bilateral defense cooperation, see Ji-young Kim, "Rethinking the Role of Identity Factors: The History Problem and the Japan-South Korea Security Relationship in the Post-Cold War Period," *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific* 15, no. 1 (April 2015): 479.
- <sup>3</sup> Mure Dickie, Song Jung-a, and Kathrin Hille, "U.S., Japan Begin Naval Drills Near China," *Financial Times*, June 12, 2012, https://www.ft.com/content/64acf730-bb9b-11e1-90e4-00144feabdc0.
- <sup>4</sup> 山本健太郎, "日韓防衛協力をめぐる動向と展望 (Developments and Outlook for Japan-South Korea Defense Cooperation)," Japanese National Library Collection, March 2012, <a href="https://dl.ndl.go.jp/view/download/digidepo\_3487052\_po\_073402.pdf?contentNo=1&alternativeNo=.">https://dl.ndl.go.jp/view/download/digidepo\_3487052\_po\_073402.pdf?contentNo=1&alternativeNo=.</a>
- <sup>5</sup> Scott Harold, Akutsu Hiroyasu, Jeffrey W. Hornung, Soo Kim and Yasuo Sakata, "The U.S.-Japan Alliance and Rapid Change on the Korean Peninsula: Proceedings from a Pair of Conferences," RAND Corporation (2021): 1, <a href="https://www.rand.org/pubs/conf\_proceedings/CFA945-1.html">https://www.rand.org/pubs/conf\_proceedings/CFA945-1.html</a>.
- <sup>6</sup> See, for example, Hinata-Yamaguchi, "Completing the U.S.-Japan-Korea Alliance Triangle," 385.
- <sup>7</sup> The islets are administered by South Korea.
- <sup>8</sup> Linda Sieg and Sangmi Cha, "Factbox: Disputed Islets at Center of Feud Between Japan, South Korea," Reuters, October 1, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-japan-islands-factbox/factbox-disputed-isles-at-center-of-feud-between-japan-south-korea-idUSKBN1WG2RX.
- <sup>9</sup> Kyodo, "South Korea to Return Ammunition Provided by Japan," *Japan Times*, December 27, 2013, <a href="https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2013/12/27/national/south-korea-to-return-ammunition-provided-by-japan/">https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2013/12/27/national/south-korea-to-return-ammunition-provided-by-japan/</a>.
- <sup>10</sup> Joyce Lee and Kiyoshi Takenaka, "Japan to Skip Naval Event After South Korea Protests Over 'Rising Sun' Flag," Reuters, October 5, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-japan-flag/japan-to-skip-naval-event-after-south-korea-protests-over-rising-sun-flag-idUSKCN1MF0D7.
- <sup>11</sup> Kan Kimura, "Explaining South Korea's Sharp Shift in 2018 Toward Japan," *Asan Forum*, April 15, 2019, <a href="https://theasanforum.org/explaining-south-koreas-sharp-shift-in-2018-toward-japan/">https://theasanforum.org/explaining-south-koreas-sharp-shift-in-2018-toward-japan/</a>.
- <sup>12</sup> Joyce Lee, "South Korea Denies Radar Lock-on Japanese Plane as Diplomats Meet," Reuters, December 24, 2018, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-defence-southkorea/south-korea-denies-radar-lock-on-japanese-plane-as-diplomats-meet-idUSKCN1ON0BD">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-defence-southkorea/south-korea-denies-radar-lock-on-japanese-plane-as-diplomats-meet-idUSKCN1ON0BD</a>;
  Tetsushi Kajimoto and Hyonhee Shin, "Japan Accuses South Korea of 'Extremely Dangerous' Radar Lock on Plane," Reuters, December 21, 2018, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-defence-southkorea/japan-accuses-south-korea-of-extremely-dangerous-radar-lock-on-plane-idUSKCN1OK11O">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-defence-southkorea/japan-accuses-south-korea-of-extremely-dangerous-radar-lock-on-plane-idUSKCN1OK11O</a>.
- 13 "Statement for the Record, Worldwide Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community, Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, Daniel Coates, Director of National Intelligence," Homeland Security Digital Library, May 11, 2017, <a href="https://www.hsdl.org/?abstract&did=801029">https://www.hsdl.org/?abstract&did=801029</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> South Korea's relations with China deteriorated after Seoul's 2016 decision to deploy the Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system, which Beijing perceived as threatening. South Korea tried to improve its relations with China by agreeing to the "three no's," which said it was not considering any additional THAAD deployment, that it was not going to participate in the U.S. missile defense system, and that it was not considering upgrading its cooperation with the United States and Japan into a trilateral military alliance.
- <sup>15</sup> In his Alignment Despite Antagonism: The U.S.-Korea -Japan Security Triangle (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1999) Victor Cha shows that if U.S. security commitment to South Korea and Japan is weak, the two U.S. allies share an incentive to cooperate with each other. This question is beyond the scope of this paper. For assessments on this theory during this time frame, see, for example, Anna Kim, "Understanding Japan-South Korea Cooperation and Friction Through Neoclassical Realist Theory," Jadavpur Journal of International Relations 24, no. 1 (2020): 28-52.



- 16 Antoni Slodkowski and Linda Sieg, "Japan's Abe Visits Shrine for War Dead, China, South Korea Angered," Reuters, December 25, 2013, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-shrine-abe/japans-abe-visits-shrine-for-war-dead-china-south-korea-angered-idUSBRE9BP00Q20131226">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-shrine-abe/japans-abe-visits-shrine-for-war-dead-china-south-korea-angered-idUSBRE9BP00Q20131226</a>.
- <sup>17</sup> Choe Sang-Hun, "Leaders of South Korea and Japan Meet in Effort to Mend Ties," New York Times, November 1, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/11/02/world/asia/japan-south-korea-summit-park-geun-hye-shinzo-abe.html.
- <sup>18</sup> Choe Sang-Hun, "Japan and South Korea Settle Dispute Over Wartime 'Comfort Women,'" New York Times, December 28, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/12/29/world/asia/comfort-women-south-korea-japan.html.
- 19 Jaehan Park and Sangyoung Yun, "Korea and Japan's Military Information Agreement: A Final Touch for the Pivot?" The Diplomat, November 24, 2016, <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2016/11/korea-and-japans-military-information-agreement-a-final-touch-for-the-pivot/">https://thediplomat.com/2016/11/korea-and-japans-military-information-agreement-a-final-touch-for-the-pivot/</a>; <a href="https://www.mod.go.jp/msdf/navcol/SSG/review/4-2/4-2-4.pdf">https://www.mod.go.jp/msdf/navcol/SSG/review/4-2/4-2-4.pdf</a>. Defense Force Command and Staff College Review, December 2014, <a href="https://www.mod.go.jp/msdf/navcol/SSG/review/4-2/4-2-4.pdf">https://www.mod.go.jp/msdf/navcol/SSG/review/4-2/4-2-4.pdf</a>.
- <sup>20</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>21</sup> Martin Fackler, "Japan and South Korea Vow to Share Intelligence About North Korea via U.S.," *New York Times*, December 29, 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/2014/12/30/world/asia/japan-south-korea-north-intelligence.html.
- <sup>22</sup> Japanese Ministry of Defense, 2016年度 防衛白書 資料 5 4 (FY2014 Defense White Paper Reference 54), <a href="http://www.clearing.mod.go.jp/hakusho\_data/2016/html/ns054000.html">http://www.clearing.mod.go.jp/hakusho\_data/2016/html/ns054000.html</a>.
- <sup>23</sup> Ministry of Foreign Ministry of Japan, "Japan-Republic of Korea Joint Declaration," October 8, 1998, <a href="https://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/korea/joint9810.html">https://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/korea/joint9810.html</a>.
- <sup>24</sup> Japanese Ministry of Defense, 2016年度 防衛白書 資料 5 4 (FY2014 Defense White Paper Reference 54), <a href="http://www.clearing.mod.go.jp/hakusho\_data/2016/html/ns054000.html">http://www.clearing.mod.go.jp/hakusho\_data/2016/html/ns054000.html</a>.
- <sup>25</sup> The CNS North Korea Missile Test Database, Nuclear Threat Iniiative, last updated March 31, 2021, <a href="https://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/cns-north-korea-missile-test-database/">https://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/cns-north-korea-missile-test-database/</a>.
- <sup>26</sup> Ankit Panda, "The 'Final and Irreversible' Comfort Women Deal Unravels," *The Diplomat*, January 9, 2017, <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2017/01/the-final-and-irreversible-2015-japan-south-korea-comfort-women-deal-unravels/">https://thediplomat.com/2017/01/the-final-and-irreversible-2015-japan-south-korea-comfort-women-deal-unravels/</a>.
- <sup>27</sup> Alexandra Sakaki and Junya Nishino, "Japan's South Korea predicament," International Affairs 94, no. 4 (July 2018): 738-739.
- Nobuhiro Kubo, "Japan Minister Visits Controversial War Shrine Honoring War Dead after Pearl Harbor Trip," Reuters, December 29, 2016, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-shrine-inada/japan-minister-visits-controversial-shrine-honoring-war-dead-after-pearl-harbor-trip-idUSKBN14I025">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-shrine-inada/japan-minister-visits-controversial-shrine-honoring-war-dead-after-pearl-harbor-trip-idUSKBN14I025</a>. U.S. view on the incident is based on an interview conducted on July 21, 2021, with a senior U.S. military official familiar with the events at the time.
- <sup>29</sup> Peter Baker and Choe Sang-hun, "Trump Threatens 'Fire and Fury' on North Korea if it Threatens United States," New York Times, August 8, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/08/world/asia/north-korea-un-sanctions-nuclear-missile-united-nations.html.
- <sup>30</sup> Julia Manchester, "Trump to North Korea: U.S. 'Locked and Loaded,'" *Hill*, August 11, 2017, <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/346155-trump-tweets-north-korea-military-solutions-fully-in-place">https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/346155-trump-tweets-north-korea-military-solutions-fully-in-place</a>.
- <sup>31</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, "KPA Will Take Practical Action: Commander of Strategic Force," August 10, 2017, <a href="https://www.mfa.gov.kp/en/kpa-will-take-practical-action-commander-of-strategic-force/">https://www.mfa.gov.kp/en/kpa-will-take-practical-action-commander-of-strategic-force/</a>.
- 32 Japanese Ministry of Defense, 2018年度 防衛白書 資料46 (FY2018 Defense White Paper Reference 46), http://www.clearing.mod.go.jp/hakusho\_data/2018/html/ns046000.html.
- <sup>33</sup> Interview conducted on July 21, 2021, with the same senior U.S. military official noted above.
- <sup>34</sup> Choe Sang-hun, "South Korean Court Orders Mitsubishi of Japan to Pay for Forced Wartime Labor," New York Times, November 28, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/29/world/asia/south-korea-wartime-compensation-japan.html.



- <sup>35</sup> "Japan and Republic of Korea: Agreement on the Settlement of Problems Concerning Properties and Claims and on Economic Cooperation on June 22, 1965," United Nations Treaty Collection website, <a href="https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%20583/volume-583-I-8473-English.pdf">https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%20583/volume-583-I-8473-English.pdf</a>.
- <sup>36</sup> Ben Dooley and Choe Sang-hun, "Japan Imposes Broad New Trade Restrictions on South Korea," *New York Times*, August 1, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/01/business/japan-south-korea-trade.html.
- <sup>37</sup> "South Korea to Continue Intelligence-Sharing Pact with Japan," *BBC*, November 23, 2019, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-50526883">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-50526883</a>; more on U.S. pressure in Choe Sang-hun, "South Korea Resists U.S. Pressure To Improve Ties with Japan," *New York Times*, November 15, 2019, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/15/world/asia/south-korea-japan-intelligence-sharing.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/15/world/asia/south-korea-japan-intelligence-sharing.html</a>.
- <sup>38</sup> Nuclear Threat Initiative, "The CNS North Korea Missile Test Database."
- <sup>39</sup> Yusuke Tanabe, Chiharu Shibue, and Kota Takamoto, "Japan, S. Korea Defense Chiefs Shelve Lock-On Row in Pursuit of Future Ties," *Mainichi Shimbun*, June 3, 2019, <a href="https://mainichi.jp/english/articles/20190603/p2a/00m/0na/009000c">https://mainichi.jp/english/articles/20190603/p2a/00m/0na/009000c</a>.
- <sup>40</sup> "South Korea to Continue Intelligence-Sharing Pact with Japan," *BBC*, November 23, 2019, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-50526883">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-50526883</a>; more on U.S. pressure in Choe Sang-hun, "South Korea Resists U.S. Pressure To Improve Ties with Japan," *New York Times*, November 15, 2019, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/15/world/asia/south-korea-japan-intelligence-sharing.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/15/world/asia/south-korea-japan-intelligence-sharing.html</a>.
- <sup>41</sup> Lee Geun-pyeong, 지소미아 日정보 의미없다고? 靑 발언 뒤집는 軍 진술 ("GSOMIA, Japanese Information Meaningless? Military Statements That Reverse Blue House Comments"), *JoongAng Ilbo*, August 26, 2019, <a href="https://news.joins.com/article/23562136">https://news.joins.com/article/23562136</a>.
- <sup>42</sup> "山下龍一 鈴木拓哉, "日韓防衛協力また足並み乱れ、観船式に韓国海軍招待せず (Japan-South Korea Defense Cooperation in Discord Again, Japan Fails to Invite South Korean Navy)," *Asahi Shimbun*, September 24, 2019, <a href="https://digital.asahi.com/articles/ASM9S4FQKM9SUTFK00Z.html">https://digital.asahi.com/articles/ASM9S4FQKM9SUTFK00Z.html</a>.
- <sup>43</sup> Ji-young Kim, "Rethinking the Role of Identity Factors: The History Problem and the Japan-South Korea Security Relationship in the Post-Cold War Period," *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific* 15, no. 1 (April 2015): 494.
- <sup>44</sup> U.S. 7<sup>th</sup> Fleet Public Affairs, "U.S., Allied Forces Launch Inaugural Pacific Vanguard Exercise," Commander, 7<sup>th</sup> Fleet website, May 23, 2019, https://www.c7f.navy.mil/Media/News/Display/Article/1855881/us-allied-forces-launch-inaugural-pacific-vanguard-exercise/.
- <sup>45</sup> Artem Sherbinin, "Enforcing Sanctions on North Korea is an Opportunity for Cooperation at Sea," *War on the Rocks*, March 16, 2021, https://warontherocks.com/2021/03/enforcing-sanctions-on-north-korea-presents-an-opportunity-for-cooperation-at-sea/.
- <sup>46</sup> See, for example, Ryo Hinata-Yamaguchi, "Completing the U.S.-Japan-Korea Alliance Triangle," 385, and Sakaki and Nishiya, "Japan's South Korea Predicament," 741.
- <sup>47</sup> Megan Eckstein, "South Korean Navy Brings 3 Ships, 600 Cadets in Rare Japanese Port Call," *USNI News*, November 7, 2018, https://news.usni.org/2018/11/07/south-korean-navy-brings-3-destroyers-600-cadets-rare-japanese-port-call.
- <sup>48</sup> According to a Japanese news report, South Korean navy officer reportedly participated in a workshop held in Japan in February 2019, but that is not mentioned in the 2021 Japanese defense white paper as one of the exchanges that year. See "海自の交流計画、韓国中佐参加へ、レーダー照射以降初 (Japanese Maritime Self Defense Forces plans exchange, South Korean Lieutenant Colonel to Participate for First time after Radar Lock Incident)," Asahi Shimbun, February 20, 2019, <a href="https://digital.asahi.com/articles/DA3S13900521.html?iref=pc.ss.date.article.">https://digital.asahi.com/articles/DA3S13900521.html?iref=pc.ss.date.article.</a>
- <sup>49</sup> For example, see Kim Tong-Hyun, "U.S., South Korea to Begin Scaled-Down Military Drills Amid Spike," *Military Times*, August 16, 2020, <a href="https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2020/08/16/us-south-korea-to-begin-scaled-down-military-drills-amid-virus-spike/">https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2020/08/16/us-south-korea-to-begin-scaled-down-military-drills-amid-virus-spike/</a>; for South Korea's exercises with the United States see Reito Kaneko, "Japan, U.S. Conduct Joint Military Drills Amid China's Assertiveness," *Kyodo News*, December 20, 2020, <a href="https://english.kyodonews.net/news/2020/12/6b6af6fa2d2b-japan-us-conduct-joint-military-drills-amid-chinas-assertiveness.html">https://english.kyodonews.net/news/2020/12/6b6af6fa2d2b-japan-us-conduct-joint-military-drills-amid-chinas-assertiveness.html</a>, for Japan's exercises with the United States.
- <sup>50</sup> Japanese Ministry of Defense, 2021年度 防衛白書 資料34 (FY2021 Defense White Paper Reference 34), <a href="https://www.mod.go.jp/j/publication/wp/wp2021/pdf/R03shiryo.pdf">https://www.mod.go.jp/j/publication/wp/wp2021/pdf/R03shiryo.pdf</a>.
- 51 Ibid.
- <sup>52</sup> Junnosuke Kobara, "Japan's Self Defense Forces Holds 2 Drills a Week With More Partners," *Nikkei Asia*, June 9, 2021, <a href="https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Indo-Pacific/Japan-s-Self-Defense-Forces-hold-2-drills-a-week-with-more-partners">https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Indo-Pacific/Japan-s-Self-Defense-Forces-hold-2-drills-a-week-with-more-partners</a>.



#### **KEI EDITORIAL BOARD**

#### KEI Editor: Kyle Ferrier | Contract Editor: Gimga Group | Design: Gimga Group

The Korea Economic Institute of America is registered under the Foreign Agents Registration Act as an agent of the Korea Institute for International Economic Policy, a public corporation established by the Government of the Republic of Korea. This material is filed with the Department of Justice, where the required registration statement is available for public inspection. Registration does not indicate U.S. government approval of the contents of this document.

KEI is not engaged in the practice of law, does not render legal services, and is not a lobbying organization.

The views expressed in this publication are those of the authors. While this monograph is part of the overall program of the Korea Economic Institute of America endorsed by its Officers, Board of Directors, and Advisory Council, its contents do not necessarily reflect the views of individual members of the Board or of the Advisory Council.

Copyright © 2021 Korea Economic Institute of America

Printed in the United States of America.



1800 K St. NW, Suite 300 | Washington, DC 20006 T.202.464.1982 | F.202.464.1987 | www.keia.org